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In the matter of amending rules in chapter 480-100 WAC relating 
to markets purchases and double counting issues addressed under the 
Clean Energy Transformation Act (CETA).

SYNOPSIS

The Washington utilities and transportation commission 
(commission) adopts rules further implementing chapter 19.405 RCW, CE­
TA. CETA mandates that all retail sales of electricity be greenhouse 
gas (GHG) neutral by January 1, 2030, and that the electricity sup­
plied to retail customers in Washington comes from 100 percent renewa­
ble and nonemitting (R&N) resources by 2045. To that end, RCW 
19.405.130(3) requires that the department of commerce (commerce) and 
the commission adopt rules by June 30, 2022, defining the requirements 
for complying with RCW 19.405.030 through 19.405.050 with electric 
market purchases from centralized markets, and to address the prohibi­
tion of double counting of nonpower attributes under RCW 19.405.140. 
This rule making has also investigated the interpretation of compli­
ance with RCW 19.405.040 (1)(a) relating to the definition of "use" 
and the development of rules for the treatment of energy storage for 
compliance with RCW 19.405.030 through 19.405.050.

The commission's goals in this rule making are to implement sec­
tions of this legislation, incorporate changes to existing rules, en­
sure appropriate coordination with rules promulgated by commerce, and 
engage with interested persons to address and resolve ambiguity where 
necessary. The rules adopted here today, however, only address CETA's 
prohibition of double counting, electric purchases from centralized 
markets, and storage, and make several ministerial changes to existing 
rules. At this time, the commission declines to implement the proposed 
interpretation of compliance with RCW 19.405.040 (1)(a) defining 
"use." Further rule making and deliberation is needed to ensure imple­
mentation of those rules will provide consistency and reliability 
across Washington's energy market and among electric utilities.

1 STATUTORY OR OTHER AUTHORITY: The commission takes this action under No-
tice No. WSR 22-07-100, filed with the code reviser on March 22, 2022. 
The commission has authority to take this action pursuant to RCW 
80.01.040, 80.04.160, 19.285.080, and 19.405.100.

2 STATEMENT OF COMPLIANCE: This proceeding complies with the Administra-
tive Procedure Act (chapter 34.05 RCW), the State Register Act (chap-
ter 34.08 RCW), the State Environmental Policy Act of 1971 (chapter 
43.21C RCW), and the Regulatory Fairness Act (chapter 19.85 RCW).

3 DATE OF ADOPTION: The commission adopts these rules on the date this 
order is entered.

4 CONCISE STATEMENT OF PURPOSE AND EFFECT OF THE RULE: RCW 34.05.325(6) requires 
the commission to prepare and publish a concise explanatory statement 
about adopted rules. The statement must identify the commission's rea-
sons for adopting the rules, describe the differences between the ver-
sion of the proposed rules published in the register and the rules 
adopted (other than editing changes), summarize the comments received 
regarding the proposed rule changes, and state the commission's re-
sponses to the comments reflecting the commission's consideration of 
them.
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5 To avoid unnecessary duplication in the record of this docket, 
the commission designates the discussion in this order, including ap-
pendices, as its concise explanatory statement. Given most comments in 
response to the CR-102 are related to the proposed rules related to 
"use," we are not attaching commission staff's (staff) comment matrix. 
Instead, we note and address the comments related to the rules that 
are being adopted below. This order provides a complete but concise 
explanation of the agency's actions and its reasons for taking those 
actions.

6 REFERENCE TO AFFECTED RULES: This order amends WAC 480-100-605 Defini-
tions, 480-100-610 Clean energy transformation standards, 480-100-625 
Integrated resource plan development and timing, 480-100-630 Integra-
ted resource planning advisory groups, 480-100-640 Content of a clean 
energy implementation plan, 480-100-650 Reporting and compliance, 
480-100-655 Public participation in a clean energy implementation plan 
(CEIP), 480-100-660 Incremental cost of compliance, and 480-100-665 
Enforcement.

7 PREPROPOSAL STATEMENT OF INQUIRY AND ACTIONS THEREUNDER: The commission filed with 
the code reviser a Preproposal statement of inquiry (CR-101) on May 3, 
2021, at WSR 21-10-088, and filed the CR-101 in Docket UE-210183. The 
statement advised interested persons that the commission was initiat-
ing a rule making to address changes to chapter 480-100 WAC to imple-
ment chapter 19.405 RCW with a focus on RCW 19.405.050, [19.405.]040, 
[19.405.]050, [19.405.]130, and other portions of chapter 19.405 RCW 
that may affect or be affected by these subsections as enacted in the 
chapter 288, Laws of 2019, passed as E2SSB 5116, portions of which are 
now codified in CETA chapter 19.405 RCW. The rule making is intended 
to define the requirements for meeting the obligations under RCW 
19.405.030 through [19.405.]050 with markets purchases from the bilat-
eral markets, the Energy Imbalance Market (EIM), and other centralized 
markets, and to address the prohibition on double counting of nonpower 
attributes under RCW 19.405.040 that could occur under other programs. 
Specifically, the rule making interprets and implements the treatment 
of energy storage for compliance with RCW 19.405.030 through 
19.405.050, and other portions of chapter 19.405 RCW that may affect 
or be affected by these portions of CETA.

8 On May 3, 2021, the commission issued a notice of opportunity 
to file written comments, informing persons of this inquiry by provid-
ing notice of the subject and the CR-101 to everyone on the commis-
sion's list of persons requesting such information pursuant to RCW 
34.05.320(3), and by sending notice to all registered electric compa-
nies. The commission received no comments in response to this notice.

9 On May 17, 2021, the commission issued a notice of opportunity 
to file written comments on issues related to double counting, market 
purchases of electricity, and the interpretation of compliance with 
RCW 19.405.040 (1)(a). Pursuant to this notice, the commission re-
ceived comments from June 2 through June 15, 2021. The commission is-
sued a notice of opportunity to file written comments on draft rules 
on October 12 and November 10, 2021, a notice of revised draft rules 
on November 16, 2021, and a final notice of opportunity to file writ-
ten comments on draft rules on January 19, 2022.

10 WORKSHOPS: The commission, jointly with commerce, held workshops 
on June 22, August 21, September 27, and December 6 and 14, 2021. Pur-
suant to RCW 19.405.130(3), the commission and commerce's December 14, 
2021, workshop included market operator and market participants to 
consider options that support the objectives of chapter 19.405 RCW re-
garding purchases from the western EIM or other centralized markets.
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11 SMALL BUSINESS ECONOMIC IMPACT ANALYSIS [STATEMENT] (SBEIS): On February 23, 2022, 
the commission issued an SBEIS questionnaire to all interested per-
sons. The commission received no responses to this questionnaire. 
Thus, the commission received no evidence in this proceeding that any 
small business will incur more-than-minor costs to comply with the 
proposed rules.

12 The commission nevertheless conducted an SBEIS. The commission 
evaluated the effect of the proposed rules on small businesses and 
filed an SBEIS in this docket on March 21, 2022. The proposed rules 
add provisions on double counting, and storage to meet the regulatory 
requirements for utilities providing retail electric service in the 
state of Washington that are subject to CETA. The rules also add pro-
visions to require investor-owned utilities to include contract or 
other transaction terms in the sale of electricity to prevent double 
counting.

13 All of these rules codify reporting and other requirements in 
CETA. Investor-owned utilities will incur costs to comply with these 
requirements, but the commission does not propose any rules that would 
cause affected industries or small businesses to incur more-than-minor 
costs resulting from the statutory requirements codified in the pro-
posed rules.

14 The commission, after full review and analysis, finds that the 
proposed rules will only impose minor costs on electric utility compa-
nies and concludes that the proposed rules will not have a dispropor-
tionate impact on small businesses. A copy of the commission's state-
ment is attached to this order as Appendix B.

15 NOTICE OF PROPOSED RULE MAKING: The commission filed a notice of pro-
posed rule making (CR-102) on March 22, 2022, at WSR 22-07-100. On 
March 23, 2022, the commission issued a notice of opportunity to file 
written comments on proposed rules and notice of proposed rule virtual 
adoption hearing, finding good cause to conduct the rule-making hear-
ing virtually due to social distancing requirements related to the 
COVID-19 pandemic. The commission scheduled this matter for oral com-
ment and adoption at 9:30 a.m. on May 6, 2022,1 and provided interes-
ted persons the opportunity to submit written comments to the commis-
sion by April 22, 2022. The CR-102 proposed amendments to chapter 
480-100 WAC to define the requirements for meeting the obligations of 
market purchases from the western EIM and other centralized markets, 
address the prohibition on double counting of nonpower attributes 
(NPAs) under RCW 19.405.040 that could occur under other programs, and 
interpret and implement the treatment of energy storage for compliance 
with RCW 19.405.030 through 19.405.050, and other portions of chapter 
19.405 RCW that may affect or be affected by these portions of CETA.
1 The commission conducted this rule-making hearing virtually, with telephonic or online participation, to conform to social distancing requirements 

related to the COVID-19 pandemic.

16 WRITTEN COMMENTS: On April 22, 2022, the commission received written 
comments on the CR-102 from several interested companies and private 
parties. Staff summarized, prepared, and filed responses to these 
written comments on May 2, 2022.2
2 Most of the comments were related to the proposed rules regarding "use" and are not being adopted at this time. The comments on the rules adopted in 

this order are summarized and responded to within the order.

17 RULE-MAKING HEARING: The commission considered the proposed rules for 
adoption at a rule-making hearing on Friday, May 6, 2022, before Chair 
David W. Danner and Commissioner Ann E. Rendahl. The commission heard 
oral comments from staff representative Steven Johnson. Representa-
tives from Puget Sound Energy (PSE), Avista Corporation d/b/a Avista 

Washington State Register WSR 22-14-055

Certified on 9/28/2022 [ 3 ] WSR 22-14-055



Utilities (Avista), PacifiCorp d/b/a Pacific Power & Light Co. 
(PacifiCorp), public counsel unit of the Washington state attorney 
general's office (public counsel), Alliance of Western Energy Consum-
ers (AWEC), Northwest & Intermountain Power Producers (NIPPC), Renewa-
ble Northwest, NW Energy Coalition (NWEC), Climate Solutions, and 
James Adcock also provided comments. These oral comments reiterated or 
emphasized portions of the comments these interested persons previous-
ly provided in writing.

18 SUGGESTIONS FOR CHANGES: Comments from interested persons suggested 
changes to the proposed rules. Most comments the commission received 
focused on the proposed rules governing "use." Given the concerns 
raised in the comments, the commission is not prepared to proceed with 
adopting the proposed "use" rules at this time. The commission adopts 
in this order only proposed rules relating to double counting and 
treatment of storage resources.

19 The following is a summary of proposed changes to the rules 
adopted by this order and the reasons for rejecting or accepting sug-
gested changes. The commission adopts as its own the reasons staff 
proposed in its May 2, 2022, summary for rejecting or accepting inter-
ested persons' suggested changes to the rules as proposed in the 
CR-102 at WSR 22-07-100, subject to any modifications we make to the 
proposed rules and the rationale for those modifications explained in 
this order. Several of the interested persons' comments with suggested 
changes warrant further discussion. The following responds to these 
comments.

20 On April 22, 2022, public counsel filed comments in response 
to the CR-102, and made several observations regarding the proposed 
rules governing the disposition of energy "associated with" unbundled 
renewable energy credits (RECs).

21 Public Counsel argues that the proposed rules on the disposi-
tion of electricity associated with unbundled RECs in WAC 480-100-650 
(6)(c) - now WAC 480-100-650 (4)(c), and specifically subsections 
(i)(A) and (i)(B) - are flawed because, by definition, there is no 
electricity "associated with" an unbundled REC. Public counsel asserts 
that the electricity from which an unbundled REC comes cannot be iden-
tified because RECs in the western renewable energy generation infor-
mation system (WREGIS) are only identified by the month and year in 
which they are produced.

22 The proposed rules at WAC 480-100-650 (4)(c)(i)(A) require the 
purchaser of electricity stripped of its RECs to agree via terms in 
the sales contract not to represent the attributes of the electricity 
in any future sale and to require the same in any contract reselling 
the electricity. Public counsel asserts that this provision in the 
proposed rules will unnecessarily and unproductively drive up the cost 
of using unbundled RECs for utilities.

23 Additionally, public counsel states that the proposed rules 
when applied to sales of renewable energy without RECs into an out-of-
state GHG program, "would force market participants to invent an at-
tribute that does not exist, specifically carbon emissions, and as-
cribe it to certain generation sources so that these 'emissions' can 
be falsely 'counted' under a cap-and-trade program - even though the 
production of the REC does not in any way contribute to carbon emis-
sions."

24 By statute, RECs are created with the generation of renewable 
electricity. If the unbundled REC is counted for compliance by a util-
ity and the electricity that produced that REC is also claimed as re-
newable electricity, the NPAs of the electricity are being counted 

Washington State Register WSR 22-14-055

Certified on 9/28/2022 [ 4 ] WSR 22-14-055



twice. Public counsel's statements regarding the limitations in WRE-
GIS's current tracking system do not alter the requirements of utilit-
ies to comply with CETA. State representatives and the utilities and 
entities generating renewable energy should work with WREGIS to ensure 
the system can address the requirements of CETA prior to 2030.

25 Public counsel is incorrect to assert that the proposed rules 
require ascribing emissions to the renewable energy from which unbun-
dled RECs have been sold. If an out-of-state GHG emission program re-
lies on the renewable designation of electricity in determining wheth-
er to assess an emission fee or allowance charge, it is relying on the 
NPAs of the electricity. Public counsel is incorrect that the NPAs do 
not include the zero-emission nature of renewable energy.3 Nonpower 
attributes in a REC include all NPAs associated with the MWh or elec-
tricity, whether the energy is sold in or out of state.4
3 RCW 19.405.020 (29)(a) "Nonpower attributes" means all environmentally related characteristics, exclusive of energy, capacity reliability, and other 

electrical power service attributes, that are associated with the generation of electricity, including but not limited to the facility's fuel type, geographic 
location, vintage, qualification as a renewable resource, and avoided emissions of pollutants to the air, soil, or water, and avoided emissions of carbon 
dioxide and other GHGs (emphasis added).
(b) "Nonpower attributes" does not include any aspects, claims, characteristics, and benefits associated with the on-site capture and destruction of 
methane or other GHGs at a facility through a digester system, landfill gas collection system, or other mechanism, which may be separately marketable 
as GHG emission reduction credits, offsets, or similar tradable commodities. However, these separate avoided emissions may not result in or otherwise 
have the effect of attributing GHG emissions to the electricity.

4 RCW 19.405.020(31) "Renewable energy credit" means a tradable certificate of proof of one megawatt-hour of a renewable resource. The certificate 
includes all of the nonpower attributes associated with that one megawatt-hour of electricity and the certificate is verified by a renewable energy credit 
tracking system selected by the department (emphasis added).

26 On April 22, 2022, the joint investor-owned utilities (IOUs) 
additionally filed comments. Among other comments, the joint IOUs sta-
ted that contracting requirements could interfere with the utilities' 
ability to interact in regional markets and result in significantly 
reduced market participation and/or drive higher prices for premium 
products to serve Washington customers. Specifically, contracting con-
straints related to coal power are too proscriptive, go beyond the 
statutory language of CETA, and are not needed. Accordingly, they sug-
gest eliminating WAC 480-100-650 (4)(b)(v).

27 The joint IOUs additionally claim that extensive reporting re-
quirements could burden utilities and the commission with the creation 
of data systems, compilation, and, for the commission, receipt and re-
view of voluminous data. Hourly data for some of the elements in the 
proposed rules simply cannot be provided at this time (e.g., none of 
the joint IOUs have advanced metering infrastructure (AMI) installed 
for 100 percent of their retail customer load).

28 We disagree that, because unspecified power is often "system 
power," an IOU selling the power will not know to whom they are sell-
ing the unspecified power. Where the utility has a contract for the 
sale of system power, it must know the entity to whom it sells power 
in order to collect payments for the power sold. Therefore, it should 
not be overly burdensome to provide the reporting requirements pro-
posed in WAC 480-100-650 (4)(b)(v).

29 As for the IOU claim that buyers in the market of unspecified 
power would not accept a term requiring them to agree that the power 
was unspecified, the only buyer with a need or motivation not to agree 
to such a term would be the buyer who intended to resell the power 
with the false statement that such power was something other than un-
specified power. That is exactly the result the proposed rules are in-
tended to address.

30 Additionally, with the advent of allowance costs under the 
Climate Commitment Act (CCA) for unspecified power and emitting power, 
we are skeptical that unspecified power will transact in 2030 at the 
same levels as it does today. Certainly, if it does, and the problems 
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the joint IOUs predict either occur or are not remedied, the commis-
sion can revisit the proposed rules.

31 Furthermore, we disagree with the joint IOUs that CETA limits 
the requirement to eliminate coal power in the manner described in 
their comments. First, the commission has already considered and re-
jected similar arguments related to the elimination of coal-fired re-
sources in the previous rule making concerning integrated resource 
plans and clean energy implementation plans.5 Second, the joint IOUs' 
conclusion that not buying coal power will result in paying a price 
premium for spot market power is speculative, and not supported by 
evidence or analysis. By the end of 2025, the only coal-fired genera-
tion in the Northwest will be in Montana and, at most, will be gener-
ated at Colstrip Units 3 and 4. To reach the 2030 CETA requirements, 
Washington utilities will likely commit most of the transmission they 
own from Montana to Washington to wind resources. This is likely to 
also be true for Oregon load-serving IOUs that own Colstrip transmis-
sion.
5 See Dockets UE-191023 and UE-190698, General Order R-601 at 28-33, ¶¶ 73 - 87 (December 28, 2020).

32 On April 22, 2022, Renewable Northwest filed comments in this 
docket, noting that the reporting of total renewable generation and 
bundled sales will allow interested persons to determine how much 
utilities are relying on retained RECs for compliance. We agree. Such 
reported data will allow the commission and interested persons to make 
just such a calculation.

33 On April 22, 2022, the Western Power Trading Forum (WPTF) sub-
mitted comments addressing double counting and coal exclusion. WPTF 
believes the proposed rules are susceptible to the following three in-
terpretations and asks for confirmation of these interpretations:

1. Allow electricity sourced from a renewable resource located in 
California to be used for compliance with both CETA's 2030 GHG-neutral 
standard and the 2045 100 percent clean standard as long as the elec-
tricity and the associated RECs have been sold to a Washington utili-
ty.

2. California cap and trade program accounts for the direct emis-
sions of that resource, which, under that program, does not render the 
associated RECs ineligible for CETA compliance, provided the RECs and 
energy have been contracted to a Washington utility.

3. If the resource is dispatched via EIM or future organized mar-
ket, the dispatch of that resource based on its energy bids by the 
market operator would NOT be considered a transfer of ownership nor a 
transaction that would render the associated RECs ineligible for CETA 
compliance.

34 WPTF requests the commission address how a Washington utility 
purchasing system sales from a utility that operates coal-fired gener-
ating plants can demonstrate its purchase is coal free.

35 The commission appreciates WPTF sharing its interpretations. 
Under the rules adopted in this order, our response is as follows: (1) 
Yes, renewable resources sourced from California may be used for com-
pliance provided that the sale to Washington is designated as an ex-
port from California so that the renewable energy sale is not consid-
ered under California's GHG cap and trade program. (2) Yes, as long as 
the RECs and energy are exported as a bundled product. (3) Because we 
are not adopting rules related to primary compliance at this time, we 
defer discussion of this question to a later time.

36 Investor-owned utilities can use many different means and con-
structs in private contracts to meet the demonstration requirement 
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specified in the proposed rule. We do not agree that the proposed 
rules should prescribe methods or terms that limit flexibility in com-
plying with CETA.

37 DISCUSSION: The commission provides the following guidance in ad-
dition to the responses to the comments on the proposed rules above.

38 CETA mandates, among other things, that the electricity sup-
plied to retail customers in Washington comes from 100 percent renewa-
ble and R&N resources by 2045,6 and that "all retail sales of elec-
tricity to Washington retail electric customers be GHG neutral by Jan-
uary 1, 2030".7 CETA provides that:
6 RCW 19.405.050(1).
7 RCW 19.405.040(1).

(a) For the four-year compliance period beginning January 1, 
2030, and for each multiyear compliance period thereafter through De-
cember 31, 2044, an electric utility must demonstrate its compliance 
with this standard using a combination of nonemitting electric genera-
tion and electricity from renewable resources, or alternative compli-
ance options, as provided in this section. To achieve compliance with 
this standard, an electric utility must: (i) Pursue all cost-effec-
tive, reliable, and feasible conservation and efficiency resources to 
reduce or manage retail electric load, using the methodology estab-
lished in RCW 19.285.040, if applicable; and (ii) use electricity from 
renewable resources and nonemitting electric generation in an amount 
equal to 100 percent of the utility's retail electric loads over each 
multiyear compliance period. An electric utility must achieve compli-
ance with this standard for the following compliance periods: January 
1, 2030, through December 31, 2033; January 1, 2034, through December 
31, 2037; January 1, 2038, through December 31, 2041; and January 1, 
2042, through December 31, 2044.8
8 RCW 19.405.040 (1)(a).

The 2030 GHG neutrality standard is an important milestone in the 
transition to clean energy, and the commission has devoted a great 
deal of time and effort to considering the different interpretations 
of the term "use electricity" put forward by interested persons, both 
in this docket and in our previous rule making.9 Due to the uncertain-
ty arising from these competing interpretations, as well as the pas-
sage of CCA, we will defer our interpretation of the ambiguous aspect 
of GHG neutrality standard in RCW 19.405.040(1) to the next iteration 
of the rule making in this docket. However, we still expect that the 
electric utilities we regulate are engaged in planning and acquiring 
resources to achieve CETA's final goal: Supplying 100 percent R&N 
electricity in providing electric service for retail customers equi-
tably, cost effectively, and reliably.
9 See In re Adopting Rules Relating to Clean Energy Implementation Plans and Compliance with the Clean Energy Transformation Act, Dockets 

UE-191023 and UE-190698 (Consolidated), General Order R-601, p. 29, ¶ 75 (CETA Rule-making order) (December 28, 2020).

39 Prohibition on double counting. CETA requires the commission 
to define the "requirements, including appropriate specification, ver-
ification, and reporting requirements, for the following: (a) Retail 
electric load met with market purchases and the western energy imbal-
ance market or other centralized market administered by a market oper-
ator for the purposes of RCW 19.405.030 through 19.405.050; and (b) to 
address the prohibition on double counting of nonpower attributes un-
der RCW 19.405.040(1) that could occur under other programs."10 RCW 
19.405 does not define double counting, but the statutory requirement 
in RCW 19.405.040 (1)(b)(ii) allows use of unbundled RECs for alterna-
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tive compliance only, provided that there is no double counting of any 
NPAs associated with renewable energy credits within Washington or 
programs in other jurisdictions, as follows:
10 RCW 19.405.130(3).

(A) Unbundled renewable energy credits produced from eligible re-
newable resources, as defined under RCW 19.285.030, which may be used 
by the electric utility for compliance with RCW 19.285.040 and this 
section as provided under RCW 19.285.040 (2)(e); and

(B) Unbundled renewable energy credits, other than those included 
in subsection (b)(ii)(A) of this subsection, that represent electrici-
ty generated within the compliance period.11
11 For reference, RCW 19.285.040 (2)(e) states, "A qualifying utility may use renewable energy credits to meet the requirements of this section, subject to 

the limitations of this subsection." The subsection goes on to establish restrictions on using RECs for compliance based on the type of renewable 
electricity and the year in which the electricity was generated.

40 The statute also prohibits double counting for any NPAs sub-
mitted for compliance under RCW 19.405.040 (1)(c) and (f). Although 
the term "double counting" is not explicitly used in these subsec-
tions, the prohibition becomes apparent when subsections (1)(c) and 
(f) are read together with the statutory definitions of "renewable en-
ergy credit" and "nonpower attribute" in RCW 19.405.020. Because RECs 
are defined as including all nonpower attributes associated with re-
newable electricity, any REC that is double counted would no longer 
meet the statutory definition. The requirement in RCW 19.405.040 
(1)(c) that all renewable electricity used for compliance with subsec-
tion (a) "must be verified by the retirement of renewable energy cred-
its" means that no double counting can occur for that REC to be coun-
ted toward primary compliance. The same holds true for nonpower at-
tributes from nonemitting resources under RCW 19.405.040 (1)(f). The 
statutory definition of a NPA includes "all environmentally related 
characteristics" of the electricity, therefore, any double counted NPA 
would not meet the statutory definition, rendering it ineligible for 
primary compliance under RCW 19.405.040 (1)(f). In summary, the pro-
hibition on double counting under RCW 19.405.040 includes all nonpower 
attributes, not just unbundled RECs submitted for alternative compli-
ance as some interested persons have suggested.12
12 Joint utilities comment at 7 (December 6, 2021).

41 Double counting can occur in a variety of ways. The first and 
most obvious is that an NPA is used for two different compliance re-
quirements, or the same NPA is reported by two different entities. An-
other way double counting can occur is if the NPA is separated from 
the R&N electricity but that electricity, although not sold with the 
REC, is still described as having renewable nonpower attributes. As 
mentioned above, because of the statute's definition of RECs and NPAs, 
assigning any environmental attribute to electricity unbundled from 
its REC (or NPA) is double counting of that electricity's NPA.

42 Through this rule making, the commission ultimately addresses 
double counting by incorporating it into WAC 480-100-650(4), entitled 
"data and contract reporting." This subsection further specifies cer-
tain reporting requirements for annual clean energy progress reports 
under WAC 480-100-650(3), which are ultimately incorporated into the 
four-year clean energy compliance report required by WAC 
480-100-650(1).

43 One of the criticisms interested persons have raised about 
proposed WAC 480-100-650(4) is that the contracting requirements are 
either overly burdensome or will have a chilling effect on bilateral 
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transactions.13 In light of the commission's duty to prevent double 
counting, we do not find these contracting requirements to be unduly 
burdensome or believe they will have a chilling effect. A purchaser of 
unspecified electricity, for example, would only object to the con-
tract term described in WAC 480-100-650 (4)(c)(i)(A) if they intended 
to ascribe environmental attributes to the electricity, resulting in 
double counting. While we acknowledge that this rule will require 
utilities to make changes to their standard contract language, the re-
quirement should not dissuade market participants that are not seeking 
to engage in double counting from continuing to make transactions. The 
commission acknowledges, however, that preventing double counting that 
occurs due to the actions of market participants located in other 
states would be difficult, if not impossible, given the limits of our 
jurisdiction and authority. These rules are intended to prevent as 
much double counting as possible within the scope of the commission's 
authority, but we acknowledge that preventing certain types of double 
counting will require interstate cooperation and coordination, market 
reforms, or both.
13 See e.g., joint utility comments at 5-6 (April 22, 2022).

44 Finally, WAC 480-100-650 (4)(d) addresses storage14 and its 
impact on reporting and compliance under these rules. In short, the 
rules state that storage does not affect the ability to report R&N 
electricity for compliance. However, consistent with the statutory 
definition of retail electric load15 and language in RCW 19.405.040 
(1)(a)(ii), the subsection specifies that, "any electrical consumption 
or loss resulting … is not considered retail electric load as defined 
in RCW 19.405.020(36)."16 Our rules related to storage have not gar-
nered much attention or controversy in the last few drafts, although 
we did solicit comments on the subject early in this rule making.17 
The U.S. Energy Storage Association submitted comments during the 
CR-101 phase of this Docket recommending that these rules encourage 
acquisition of storage resources.18 We take no further position on 
this issue, but note that determining how to properly value potential 
storage resources in a utility's portfolio should be left to other 
proceedings, such as each utility's integrated resource plans, clean 
energy implementation plans, and general rate case filings.
14 Here, as in the rules, "storage" does not refer to storage resources on the customer side of the meter.
15 RCW 19.405.020(36). Retail electric load is in part defined as "the amount of megawatt-hours of electricity delivered in a given calendar year …"
16 WAC 480-100-650 (4)(d)(ii).
17 See revised notice of opportunity to provide written comment (June 7, 2021).
18 See generally, U.S. Storage Association comments (June 2, 2021).

45 Application of the rules to electricity from BPA. Consistent 
with RCW 19.405.040 (1)(g) and RCW 19.405.050(6), the proposed rules 
were intended to enforce CETA's requirements without preventing IOUs 
from purchasing or exchanging power with the Bonneville Power Adminis-
tration (BPA). The commission received generally favorable comments 
from BPA during the CR-101 phase of this docket. The commission has 
incorporated BPA's suggested language edits into WAC 480-100-650 
(4)(c)(iii). The commission did not receive further written comments 
from BPA on the CR-102 draft rules, and believes these rules adequate-
ly meet the BPA-related objectives of the statute. The commission also 
notes that the rules set a January 1, 2029, end date for the BPA ex-
emption under WAC 480-100-650 (3)(f), indicating that these rules will 
likely need to be revisited before that time.
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46 Finalization of "Use" rules. In addition to the reasons dis-
cussed above, a changing market environment, new laws,19 and new tech-
nology adopted by the IOUs making information more readily available 
and easier to collect support our determination that "use" rules re-
quire further consideration. We also share the concerns of several 
commenters that the differences between the proposed rules related to 
"use" and the rules commerce has adopted on the same subject could 
create confusion, creating unwarranted expense for utilities and ulti-
mately ratepayers. Therefore, we decline to adopt the proposed rules 
related to "use" and will conduct further proceedings in this docket 
to consider those rules.
19 The implementation of CCA will directly impact the application of the proposed "use" rules. The commission is working to coordinate with the 

department of ecology to ensure effective and efficient implementation of both CCA and CETA. The commission has noted that the application of these 
laws creates the potential for conflicting obligations for electric utilities. If these conflicts cannot be resolved through coordination between state 
agencies, they may require a legislative solution.

47 COMMISSION ACTION: After considering all the information regarding 
this proposal, the commission finds and concludes that it should amend 
the rules as proposed in the CR-102 at WSR 22-07-100 excluding the re-
visions related to "use." The following proposed rules will not be 
adopted:

480-100-605 Definitions: "Primary compliance"; 
"Retained nonpower attribute" or "retained NPA"

"Primary compliance" "means the portion of the compliance 
obligation under RCW 19.405.040(1) that cannot be met through the 
alternative compliance options outlined in RCW 19.405.040 (1)(b)"

 "Retained nonpower attribute" or "retained NPA" "means the 
nonpower attributes of renewable electricity (represented by RECs) 
or the nonpower attributes of nonemitting electricity, from electricity 
owned or controlled by a utility where the associated electricity was 
sold by that utility in a wholesale sale without its associated 
nonpower attributes (NPA)"

480-100-620 (3)(b)(i) After "including the" deleted "ten-year" and inserted "10-year"
480-100-620 (11)(h) After "projected resource needs", inserted "The utility may not 

include retained NPAs for primary compliance in its long-range 
integrated resource plan solution, consistent with WAC 480-100-650 
(1)(a). The utility may not include retained NPAs in any way in its 
long-range integrated resource plan solution, consistent with WAC 
480-100-650(2)"

480-100-620 (11)(c) Inserted "Meet the requirements of WAC 480-100-650 (1)(a) and (2)"
480-100-620 (11)(d)-(k) After the insertion of the new WAC 480-100-620 (11)(c), the lettering 

of remaining subsections went from "c-j" to "c-k"
480-100-620(12) After "develop a" deleted "ten-year" and inserted "10-year"
480-100-620 (12)(b) After "the utility's" deleted "ten-year" and inserted "10-year"
480-100-620 (12)(c)(ii) After "the CEAP's" deleted "ten-year" and inserted "10-year"
480-100-620 (12)(c)(iii) After "described in" deleted "(WAC 480-100-620 (11)(g).)" and 

inserted "subsection (11)(h) of this section"
480-100-640(1) After "action plan." inserted "The utility may not rely on retained 

NPAs toward primary compliance in its CEIP, consistent with WAC 
480-100-650 (1)(a). The utility may not rely on retained NPAs in any 
way in its CEIP, consistent with WAC 480-100-650(2)."

480-100-640 (6)(b)(ii) Inserted "(g)" after "620(11)" and deleted ", (h)," before "and 
(12)(c)."

480-100-650(1) Reporting and compliance Inserted "Greenhouse gas neutrality resource portfolio performance 
standards and compliance. A utility must demonstrate how its 
resource acquisition, resource retirement, and continued investment in 
and operation of existing resources serve a minimum of 80 percent of 
its retail electric load, or other minimum percentage established by 
the commission, with renewable or nonemitting electricity in each 
compliance period beginning January 1, 2030. Using electricity for 
compliance under RCW 19.405.040(1) means that a utility:
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 (a) May not account for the ability to apply retained NPAs toward 
primary compliance under (c) of this subsection when developing its 
long-range integrated resource plan solution under WAC 
480-100-620 and its CEIP under WAC 480-100-640 and must have 
models, scenarios, projections, and other information and analysis 
within the utility's IRP and CEIP that are consistent with this 
requirement.

 (b) May not account for the ability to apply retained NPAs toward 
primary compliance under (c) of this subsection or with its interim or 
other targets in making decisions to acquire or invest in resources 
with a contract term or useful life greater than two years.

 (c) May report retained NPAs toward primary compliance with 
interim or other targets under this section or WAC 480-100-665, but 
only if the utility has complied with (a) and (b) of this subsection and 
subsection (6) of this section, and if applicable subsection (2) of this 
section during the period under review.

 (2) One hundred percent renewable and nonemitting resource 
portfolio performance standards and compliance. A utility must 
demonstrate that it is supplying all its retail electric service 
obligations with renewable and nonemitting resources. To meet this 
requirement, the utility must demonstrate that it has secured 
transmission rights or assets to provide feasible transmission for 
renewable or nonemitting resources to serve its retail electric service 
obligations. A utility may not rely on retained NPAs for planning, 
acquisition, reporting or in any other way under RCW 19.405.050(1). 
A utility's demonstration of compliance with RCW 19.405.050(1) 
must include at a minimum an analysis of its retail electric service 
obligations on an hourly basis.
(3)"

480-100-650(2) Clean energy compliance report 
review process.

Substituted "2" for "4"

480-100-650(3) Annual clean energy progress 
reports.

Substituted "(3)" for "(5)"

480-100-650(4) Data and contract reporting. Substituted "(4)" for "(6)"
480-100-650 (4)(b)(iv) Inserted "Total monthly purchases and sales of unbundled RECs and 

other nonpower attributes. Based on the statutory definition of 
unbundled REC under RCW 19.405.020(38), a REC that meets the 
definition of a retained NPA under WAC 480-100-605 that is 
subsequently sold becomes an unbundled REC. Any unbundled REC 
reported for compliance must meet the requirements under (c) of this 
subsection."
And inserted "(v)" before "Beginning January 1, 2026"

480-100-650 (4)(d)(iii) Inserted "For reporting and compliance with subsections (1)(a), (b), 
and (2) of this section,"

89 STATEMENT OF ACTION; STATEMENT OF EFFECTIVE DATE: After reviewing the entire 
record, the commission determines that it should amend WAC 
480-100-605, 480-100-610, 480-100-625, 480-100-630, 480-100-640, 
480-100-650, 480-100-655, 480-100-660, and 480-100-665 to read as set 
forth in Appendix A, as rules of the commission, to take effect pur-
suant to RCW 34.05.380(3) on July 1, 2022, as required by RCW 
19.405.130.

Number of Sections Adopted in Order to Comply with Federal Stat-
ute: New 0, Amended 0, Repealed 0; Federal Rules or Standards: New 0, 
Amended 0, Repealed 0; or Recently Enacted State Statutes: New 0, 
Amended 10, Repealed 0.

Number of Sections Adopted at the Request of a Nongovernmental 
Entity: New 0, Amended 0, Repealed 0.

Number of Sections Adopted on the Agency's own Initiative: New 0, 
Amended 0, Repealed 0.
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Number of Sections Adopted in Order to Clarify, Streamline, or 
Reform Agency Procedures: New 0, Amended 0, Repealed 0.

Number of Sections Adopted using Negotiated Rule Making: New 0, 
Amended 0, Repealed 0; Pilot Rule Making: New 0, Amended 0, Repealed 
0; or Other Alternative Rule Making: New 0, Amended 10, Repealed 0.

ORDER

THE COMMISSION ORDERS:
90 (1) The commission amends WAC 480-100-605, 480-100-610, 

480-100-625, 480-100-630, 480-100-640, 480-100-650, 480-100-655, 
480-100-660, and 480-100-665 to read as set forth in Appendix B, as 
rules of the commission, to take effect on July 1, 2022, as required 
by RCW 19.405.130 and pursuant to RCW 34.05.380(2).

91 (2) This order and the rules set forth in Appendix A, after 
being recorded in the register of the commission, shall be forwarded 
to the code reviser for filing pursuant to chapters 80.01 and 34.05 
RCW and chapter 1-21 WAC.

DATED at Lacey, Washington, and effective June 29, 2022.
Washington Utilities and Transportation Commission

Appendix B
Proposed Adoption of Rules Further Implementing CETA

Docket UE-210183
March 21, 2022

I. Introduction: On May 3, 2021, the commission filed with the 
code reviser a Preproposal statement of inquiry (CR-101) to promulgate 
new rules to further implement certain sections of CETA, E2SSB 5116, 
codified in chapter 19.405 RCW. The commission filed the CR-101 in 
Docket UE-210183.

CETA requires investor-owned electric utilities (1) to eliminate 
coal-fired generation from their portfolios by the end of 2025; (2) to 
ensure that all retail sales of electricity to their retail customers 
will be GHG-neutral by the end of 2030; and (3) to source all of their 
power from renewable and nonemitting resources by the end of 2045. 
Furthermore, CETA requires that the utilities ensure that all custom-
ers are benefiting from the transition to clean energy through the 
equitable distribution of energy and nonenergy benefits and reductions 
of burdens to vulnerable and highly impacted communities. The commis-
sion previously adopted rules implementing most of these require-
ments.1
1 In re Rulemaking Related to Clean Energy Implementation Plans, CETA Compliance, and Integrated Resource Planning, Dockets UE-190698 and 

UE-191023.

RCW 19.405.130(3) requires that commerce and the commission adopt 
rules by June 30, 2022, defining the requirements for complying with 
RCW 19.405.030 through 19.405.050 with electric market purchases from 
carbon and electricity markets outside of the state, and to address 
the prohibition of double counting of nonpower attributes under RCW 
19.405.040. This rule making also addresses two related issues that 
arose during the development the CETA implementation rules in Docket 
UE-191023 – the interpretation of the requirement to "use" electricity 
for compliance with RCW 19.405.040 (1)(a), and the treatment of energy 
storage for compliance with RCW 19.405.030 through 19.405.050.

The commission is ready to publish proposed rules. When issuing a 
notice of proposed rules, agencies must provide a copy of the SBEIS 
prepared in accordance with the Regulatory Fairness Act, codified in 
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chapter 19.85 RCW, or explain why an SBEIS was not prepared. The com-
mission has evaluated the effect of the rules on small businesses and 
determined that the rule will only implement state law without impos-
ing additional requirements to the affected industries and that small 
businesses will not incur more-than-minor costs resulting from the 
statutory requirements codified in the proposed rules.

II. SBEIS Requirements: The Regulatory Fairness Act provides that 
an agency must conduct an SBEIS "if the proposed rule will impose more 
than minor costs on businesses in an industry."2 An SBEIS is intended 
to assist agencies in evaluating any disproportionate impacts of the 
rule making on small businesses. A business is categorized as "small" 
under the Regulatory Fairness Act if the business employs 50 or fewer 
employees. Under RCW 19.85.040(1), agencies must determine whether 
there is a disproportionate impact on small businesses in the indus-
try, and under RCW 19.85.030(2), consider means to minimize the costs 
imposed on small businesses.
2 RCW 19.85.030.

III. SBEIS Evaluation Procedure: On February 23, 2022, the com-
mission mailed a notice to all stakeholders interested in the commis-
sion's rule making, providing a copy of the draft proposed rules and 
an opportunity to respond to an SBEIS questionnaire. The notice re-
quested that companies that would be affected by the draft rules pro-
vide information about the rules' possible cost impacts, with specific 
information for each rule that the companies identified as causing an 
impact. The commission received no responses to the SBEIS question-
naire.

Pursuant to the Regulatory Fairness Act, the commission is re-
quired to conduct an SBEIS before adopting a rule that will impose 
more-than-minor costs on small businesses. In analyzing the draft pro-
posed rule, the enacting statute, and the current rule, the commission 
has determined that the draft proposed rules merely implement state 
law and adopt reporting requirements that apply only to investor-owned 
utilities. The commission finds, based on the information available to 
it, that the proposed rules will not impose more-than-minor costs on 
small businesses.

IV. Results of the Analysis: In evaluating the proposed rules and 
the costs of complying with them, the commission conducted an analysis 
of the statute and the rules proposed to implement it.

The proposed rules interpret and implement the term "use" in RCW 
19.405.040 (1)(a) and 19.405.050(1). The proposed rules also address 
the legislature's prohibition of double counting of nonpower attrib-
utes under RCW 19.405.040, as well as the treatment of energy storage 
for compliance with RCW 19.405.030 through RCW 19.405.050.

RCW 19.405.040 (1)(a) provides, in part, that an electric utility 
must "demonstrate its compliance with this standard using a combina-
tion of nonemitting electric generation and electricity from renewable 
resources, or alternative compliance options" and "use electricity 
from renewable resources and nonemitting electric generation in an 
amount equal to one hundred percent of the utility's retail electric 
loads over each multiyear compliance period."

The proposed rules interpreting the meaning of "use" are integra-
ted into existing language in WAC 480-100-600 through 480-100-665. 
Broadly, the proposed rules include the following changes:
• WAC 480-100-605 Definitions, changes to the definitions to clari-

fy distinctions between retained nonpower attributes from renewa-
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ble energy, or renewable energy credits (RECs), and those from 
nonemitting resources.

• WAC 480-100-650 Content of integrated resource plan, adding a re-
quirement to plan for the compliance requirements under WAC 
480-100-650(2).

• WAC 480-100-650(1) Reporting and compliance for meeting the GHG-
neutral standard, expansion of details on planning and acquisi-
tion requirements under RCW 19.405.040 (1)(a), how utilities may 
demonstrate compliance, and restrictions on the use of retained 
RECs in planning and acquisitions.

• WAC 480-100-650(2) 100 Percent renewable and nonemitting resource 
portfolio performance standards and compliance, addition of a new 
subsection detailing requirements that ensure compliance under 
RCW 19.405.050(1).

• WAC 480-100-650(5) Annual clean energy progress reports, revi-
sions and additions to reporting requirements.

• Removal of the specific time period for reviewing rules on com-
pliance with RCW 19.405.040(1).
The proposed rules add rules on double counting, and the second 

draft rules shifted the focus of the regulatory requirements to util-
ities providing retail electric service in the state of Washington 
that are subject to CETA. The rules add provisions to require invest-
or-owned utilities to include contract or other transaction terms in 
the sale of electricity to prevent double counting.

All of these rules codify reporting and other requirements in CE-
TA. Investor-owned utilities will incur costs to comply with these re-
quirements, but the commission does not propose any rules that would 
cause companies to incur any costs that are more than minor that the 
legislature has not required in the statute.

Even if the proposed rules could be construed to impose more-
than-minor compliance costs, small businesses will not incur any of 
those costs. The proposed rules establish requirements for investor-
owned utilities, none of which are small businesses as defined in the 
statute. The Regulatory Fairness Act does not apply to the costs these 
large businesses incur to comply with those requirements.

V. Proposed Rule that May Create Costs: The commission's analysis 
shows that the proposed rules have the effect of merely implementing 
CETA. The statute requires investor-owned utilities to undertake cer-
tain activities and functions, and requires the commission to deter-
mine the utilities' compliance with the statutory requirements. The 
proposed rules implement those requirements. No interested persons 
have identified any costs to small businesses that will result from 
complying with the statutory requirements codified in the proposed 
rules. Any compliance costs are the result of implementing legislative 
direction, and would not be born by small businesses as defined in the 
Regulatory Fairness Act.

VI. Summary of Findings: The commission finds that the proposed 
rules implement CETA as enacted by the legislature, and any costs that 
result from complying with the statutory requirements codified in the 
proposed rules would be the result of legislative, not commission, di-
rection. The commission further finds that small businesses will not 
incur any more-than-minor costs to comply with the proposed rules.

VII. Summary of Mitigation: No mitigiation is necessary. The leg-
islature, not the commission, has adopted requirements that may re-
quire large businesses to incur more-than-minor compliance costs, none 
of which must be addressed through the Regulatory Fairness Act.
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VIII. Conclusion: Chapter 19.85 RCW requires that an agency pre-
pare an SBEIS to assess whether proposed rules would impose more-than-
minor costs on small businesses.

The commission has analyzed all information collected throughout 
the rule-making process and concludes the proposed rules do no more 
than implement CETA and do not impose more-than-minor costs on small 
businesses that the legislature did not require.

David W. Danner, Chairman
Ann E. Rendahl, Commissioner

Appendix A
Amended Rules

OTS-3653.6

PART VIII—PLANNING AND IMPLEMENTATION

AMENDATORY SECTION (Amending WSR 21-02-022, filed 12/28/20, effective 
12/31/20)

WAC 480-100-605  Definitions.  The definitions below apply to all 
of WAC 480-100-600 through 480-100-665.

"Allocation of electricity" means, for the purposes of setting 
electricity rates, the costs and benefits associated with the resour-
ces used to provide electricity to an electric utility's retail elec-
tricity consumers that are located in this state.

"Alternative lowest reasonable cost and reasonably available 
portfolio" means, for purposes of calculating the incremental cost of 
compliance in RCW 19.405.060(3), the portfolio of investments the 
utility would have made and the expenses the utility would have incur-
red if not for the requirement to comply with RCW 19.405.040 and 
19.405.050. The alternative lowest reasonable cost and reasonably 
available portfolio must include the social cost of greenhouse gases 
in the resource acquisition decision in accordance with RCW 19.280.030 
(3)(a).

"Biomass energy" includes: Organic by-products of pulping and the 
wood manufacturing process; animal manure; solid organic fuels from 
wood; forest or field residues; untreated wooden demolition or con-
struction debris; food waste and food processing residuals; liquors 
derived from algae; dedicated energy crops; and yard waste.

Biomass energy does not include:
• Wood pieces that have been treated with chemical preservatives 

such as creosote, pentachlorophenol, or copper-chrome-arsenic;
• Wood from old growth forests; or
• Municipal solid waste.
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"Carbon dioxide equivalent" or "CO2e" means a metric measure used 
to compare the emissions from various greenhouse gases based upon 
their global warming potential.

"CEAP" means the clean energy action plan.
"CEIP" means the clean energy implementation plan.
"Coal-fired resource" means a facility that uses coal-fired gen-

erating units, or that uses units fired in whole or in part by coal as 
feedstock, to generate electricity. Coal-fired resource does not in-
clude:

• An electric generating facility that is included as part of a 
limited duration wholesale power purchase, not to exceed one month, 
made by an electric utility for delivery to retail electric customers 
that are located in this state for which the source of the power is 
not known at the time of entry into the transaction to procure the 
electricity; or

• An electric generating facility that is subject to an obliga-
tion to meet the standards contained in RCW 80.80.040 (3)(c).

"Commission" means the Washington utilities and transportation 
commission.

"Conservation and efficiency resources" means any reduction in 
electric power consumption that results from increases in the effi-
ciency of energy use, production, transmission, or distribution.

"Cost-effective" means that a project or resource is forecast: 
(a) To be reliable and available within the time it is needed; and (b) 
to meet or reduce the electric power demand of the intended consumers 
at an estimated incremental system cost no greater than that of the 
least-cost similarly reliable and available alternative project or re-
source, or any combination thereof.

"Customer benefit indicator" means an attribute, either quantita-
tive or qualitative, of resources or related distribution investments 
associated with customer benefits described in RCW 19.405.040(8).

"Demand response" means changes in electric usage by demand-side 
resources from their normal consumption patterns in response to 
changes in the price of electricity, or to incentive payments designed 
to induce lower electricity use, at times of high wholesale market 
prices or when system reliability is jeopardized. Demand response may 
include measures to increase or decrease electricity production on the 
customer's side of the meter in response to incentive payments.

"Distributed energy resource" means a nonemitting electric gener-
ation or renewable resource or program that reduces electric demand, 
manages the level or timing of electricity consumption, or provides 
storage, electric energy, capacity, or ancillary services to an elec-
tric utility and that is located on the distribution system, any sub-
system of the distribution system, or behind the customer meter, in-
cluding conservation and energy efficiency.

"Energy assistance" means a program undertaken by a utility to 
reduce the household energy burden of its customers.

• Energy assistance includes, but is not limited to, weatheriza-
tion, conservation and efficiency services, and monetary assistance, 
such as a grant program or discounts for lower income households, in-
tended to lower a household's energy burden.

• Energy assistance may include direct customer ownership in dis-
tributed energy resources or other strategies if such strategies ach-
ieve a reduction in energy burden for the customer above other availa-
ble conservation and demand-side measures.
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"Energy assistance need" means the amount of assistance necessary 
to achieve an energy burden equal to six percent for utility custom-
ers.

"Energy burden" means the share of annual household income used 
to pay annual home energy bills.

"Equitable distribution" means a fair and just, but not necessa-
rily equal, allocation of benefits and burdens from the utility's 
transition to clean energy. Equitable distribution is based on dispar-
ities in current conditions. Current conditions are informed by, among 
other things, the assessment described in RCW 19.280.030 (1)(k) from 
the most recent integrated resource plan.

"Fossil fuel" means natural gas, petroleum, coal, or any form of 
solid, liquid, or gaseous fuel derived from such a material.

"Greenhouse gas" includes carbon dioxide, methane, nitrous oxide, 
hydrofluorocarbons, perfluorocarbons, sulfur hexafluoride, and any 
other gas or gases designated by the department of ecology by rule un-
der RCW 70A.45.010.

"Highly impacted community" means a community designated by the 
department of health based on the cumulative impact analysis required 
by RCW 19.405.140 or a community located in census tracts that are 
fully or partially on "Indian country," as defined in 18 U.S.C. Sec. 
1151.

"Implementation period" means the four years after the filing of 
each clean energy implementation plan through 2045. The first imple-
mentation period will begin January 1, 2022, and will end December 31, 
2025, and the second implementation period will begin on January 1, 
2026, and will end on December 31, 2029.

"Integrated resource plan" or "IRP" means an analysis describing 
the mix of generating resources, conservation, methods, technologies, 
and resources to integrate renewable resources and, where applicable, 
address overgeneration events, and efficiency resources that will meet 
current and projected needs at the lowest reasonable cost to the util-
ity and its ratepayers and that complies with the requirements speci-
fied in RCW 19.280.030(1).

"Lowest reasonable cost" means the lowest cost mix of generating 
resources and conservation and efficiency resources determined through 
a detailed and consistent analysis of a wide range of commercially 
available resources. At a minimum, this analysis must consider re-
source cost, market-volatility risks, demand-side resource uncertain-
ties, resource dispatchability, resource effect on system operation, 
the risks imposed on the utility and its customers, public policies 
regarding resource preference adopted by Washington or the federal 
government, and the cost of risks associated with environmental ef-
fects, including emissions of carbon dioxide. The analysis of the low-
est reasonable cost must describe the utility's combination of planned 
resources and related delivery system infrastructure and show consis-
tency with chapters 19.280, 19.285, and 19.405 RCW.

"Natural gas" means naturally occurring mixtures of hydrocarbon 
gases and vapors consisting principally of methane, whether in gaseous 
or liquid form, including methane clathrate. Natural gas does not in-
clude renewable natural gas or the portion of renewable natural gas 
when blended into other fuels.

"Nonemitting electric generation" means electricity from a gener-
ating facility or a resource that provides electric energy, capacity, 
or ancillary services to an electric utility and that does not emit 
greenhouse gases as a by-product of energy generation. Nonemitting 
electric generation does not include renewable resources.
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"Nonpower attributes" means all environmentally related charac-
teristics, exclusive of energy, capacity reliability, and other elec-
trical power service attributes, that are associated with the genera-
tion of electricity including, but not limited to, the facility's fuel 
type, geographic location, vintage, qualification as a renewable re-
source, and avoided emissions of pollutants to the air, soil, or wa-
ter, and avoided emissions of carbon dioxide and other greenhouse 
gases. Nonpower attributes does not include any aspects, claims, char-
acteristics, and benefits associated with the on-site capture and de-
struction of methane or other greenhouse gases at a facility through a 
digester system, landfill gas collection system, or other mechanism, 
which may be separately marketable as greenhouse gas emission reduc-
tion credits, offsets, or similar tradable commodities. However, these 
separate avoided emissions may not result in or otherwise have the ef-
fect of attributing greenhouse gas emissions to the electricity.

"Renewable energy credit" or "REC" means a tradable certificate 
of proof of one megawatt-hour of a renewable resource. The certificate 
includes all of the nonpower attributes associated with that one mega-
watt-hour of electricity and the certificate is verified by a renewa-
ble energy credit tracking system selected by the department of com-
merce.

"Renewable resource" means water; wind; solar energy; geothermal 
energy; renewable natural gas; renewable hydrogen; wave, ocean, or ti-
dal power; biodiesel fuel that is not derived from crops raised on 
land cleared from old growth or first growth forests; or biomass ener-
gy.

"Resource" includes, but is not limited to, generation, conserva-
tion, distributed generation, demand response, efficiency, and stor-
age.

"Resource need" means any current or projected deficit to relia-
bly meet electricity demands created by changes in demand, changes to 
system resources, or their operation to comply with state or federal 
requirements. Such demands or requirements may include, but are not 
limited to, capacity and associated energy, capacity needed to meet 
peak demand in any season, fossil-fuel generation retirements, equi-
table distribution of benefits or reduction of burdens, cost-effective 
conservation and efficiency resources, demand response, and renewable 
and nonemitting resources.

"Retail electric load" means the amount of megawatt-hours of 
electricity delivered in a given calendar year by an electric utility 
to its Washington retail electric customers. "Retail electric load" 
does not include:

(a) Megawatt-hours delivered from qualifying facilities under the 
federal Public Utility Regulatory Policies Act of 1978, P.L. 95-617, 
in operation prior to May 7, 2019, provided that no entity other than 
the electric utility can make a claim on delivery of the megawatt-
hours from those resources; or

(b) Megawatt-hours delivered to an electric utility's system from 
a renewable resource through a voluntary renewable energy purchase by 
a retail electric customer of the utility in which the renewable ener-
gy credits associated with the megawatt-hours delivered are retired on 
behalf of the retail electric customer.

"Social cost of greenhouse gas emissions" or "SCGHG" is the in-
flation-adjusted costs of greenhouse gas emissions resulting from the 
generation of electricity, as required by RCW 80.28.405, the updated 
calculation of which is published on the commission's website.
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"Unbundled renewable energy credit" or "unbundled REC" means a 
renewable energy credit that is sold, delivered, or purchased sepa-
rately from the underlying electricity. All thermal renewable energy 
credits are considered unbundled renewable energy credits.

"Unspecified electricity" means an electricity source for which 
the fuel attribute is unknown or has been separated from the energy 
delivered to retail electric customers.

"Vulnerable populations" means communities that experience a dis-
proportionate cumulative risk from environmental burdens due to: (a) 
Adverse socioeconomic factors, including unemployment, high housing 
and transportation costs relative to income, access to food and health 
care, and linguistic isolation; and (b) sensitivity factors, such as 
low birth weight and higher rates of hospitalization.
[Statutory Authority: RCW 80.01.040, 80.04.160, and chapters 80.28, 
19.280, and 19.405 RCW. WSR 21-02-022 (Dockets UE-191023 and 
UE-190698, General Order 601), § 480-100-605, filed 12/28/20, effec-
tive 12/31/20.]

AMENDATORY SECTION (Amending WSR 21-02-022, filed 12/28/20, effective 
12/31/20)

WAC 480-100-610  Clean energy transformation standards.  (1) On 
or before December 31, 2025, each utility must eliminate coal-fired 
resources from its allocation of electricity to Washington retail 
electric customers;

(2) By January 1, 2030, each utility must ensure all retail sales 
of electricity to Washington electric customers are greenhouse gas 
neutral;

(3) By January 1, 2045, each utility must ensure that nonemitting 
electric generation and electricity from renewable resources supply 
((one hundred)) 100 percent of all retail sales of electricity to 
Washington electric customers;

(4) In making progress toward and meeting subsections (2) and (3) 
of this section, each utility must:

(a) Pursue all cost-effective, reliable, and feasible conserva-
tion and efficiency resources((,)) and demand response;

(b) Maintain and protect the safety, reliable operation, and bal-
ancing of the electric system; and

(c) Ensure that all customers are benefiting from the transition 
to clean energy through:

(i) The equitable distribution of energy and nonenergy benefits 
and reduction of burdens to vulnerable populations and highly impacted 
communities;

(ii) Long-term and short-term public health and environmental 
benefits and reduction of costs and risks; and

(iii) Energy security and resiliency.
(5) Each utility must demonstrate that it has made progress to-

ward and has met the standards in this section at the lowest reasona-
ble cost.
[Statutory Authority: RCW 80.01.040, 80.04.160, and chapters 80.28, 
19.280, and 19.405 RCW. WSR 21-02-022 (Dockets UE-191023 and 
UE-190698, General Order 601), § 480-100-610, filed 12/28/20, effec-
tive 12/31/20.]
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AMENDATORY SECTION (Amending WSR 21-02-022, filed 12/28/20, effective 
12/31/20)

WAC 480-100-625  Integrated resource plan development and timing. 
(1) Timing. Unless otherwise ordered by the commission, each electric 
utility must file an integrated resource plan (IRP) with the commis-
sion by January 1, 2021, and every four years thereafter.

(2) IRP work plan. No later than ((fifteen)) 15 months prior to 
the due date of its IRP, the utility must file a work plan that in-
cludes advisory group input and outlines the content of the IRP and 
expectations for the subsequent two-year progress report. The utility 
must include the following in its work plan:

(a) The methods for assessing potential resources;
(b) A proposed schedule of meetings for the utility's resource 

planning advisory group and equity advisory group, as established in 
WAC 480-100-655 (1)(b), for the IRP;

(c) A list of significant topics, consistent with WAC 
480-100-620, that will be discussed at each advisory group meeting for 
the IRP;

(d) The date the draft IRP will be filed with the commission;
(e) The date the final IRP will be filed;
(f) A link to the utility's website, updated in a timely manner, 

to which the utility posts and makes publicly available information 
related to the IRP, including information outlined in subsection (5) 
of this section;

(g) If the utility anticipates significant changes in the work-
plan, it must file an updated workplan.

(3) Draft IRP. No later than four months prior to the due date of 
the final IRP, the utility must file its draft IRP with the commis-
sion. At minimum, the draft IRP must include the preferred portfolio, 
CEAP, and supporting analysis, and to the extent practicable all sce-
narios, sensitivities, appendices, and attachments.

(a) The commission will hear public comment on the draft IRP at 
an open meeting scheduled after the utility files its draft IRP. The 
commission will accept public comments electronically and in any other 
available formats, as outlined in the commission's notice for the open 
public meeting and opportunity to comment.

(b) The utility must file with the commission completed presenta-
tion materials concerning the draft IRP at least five business days 
prior to the open meeting.

(4) Two-year progress report. At least every two years after the 
utility files its IRP, beginning January 1, 2023, the utility must 
file a two-year progress report.

(a) In this report, the utility must update its:
(i) Load forecast;
(ii) Demand-side resource assessment, including a new conserva-

tion potential assessment;
(iii) Resource costs; and
(iv) The portfolio analysis and preferred portfolio.
(b) The progress report must include other updates that are nec-

essary due to changing state or federal requirements, or significant 
changes to economic or market forces.

(c) The progress report must also update for any elements found 
in the utility's current clean energy implementation plan, as descri-
bed in WAC 480-100-640.

(5) Publicly available information. The utility must make the 
following information publicly available on its website:

Washington State Register WSR 22-14-055

Certified on 9/28/2022 [ 20 ] WSR 22-14-055



(a) Meeting summaries and materials for advisory group meetings, 
including materials for future meetings;

(b) A current schedule of advisory group meetings and significant 
topics to be covered, actively updated by the company and changes 
highlighted;

(c) Information on how members of the public may participate in 
advisory group meetings; and

(d) Advisory group comments about the IRP and its development re-
ceived to date, including responses communicating how the subject of 
the input was considered or used. Comments with similar content or in-
put may be consolidated with a single utility response.
[Statutory Authority: RCW 80.01.040, 80.04.160, and chapters 80.28, 
19.280, and 19.405 RCW. WSR 21-02-022 (Dockets UE-191023 and 
UE-190698, General Order 601), § 480-100-625, filed 12/28/20, effec-
tive 12/31/20.]

AMENDATORY SECTION (Amending WSR 21-02-022, filed 12/28/20, effective 
12/31/20)

WAC 480-100-630  Integrated resource planning advisory groups. 
(1) The utility must demonstrate and document how it considered input 
from advisory group members in the development of its IRP and two-year 
progress report. Examples of how the utility may incorporate advisory 
group input include using modeling scenarios, sensitivities, and as-
sumptions advisory group members proposed and using data and informa-
tion supplied by advisory group members as inputs to plan development. 
As part of this process and consistent with WAC 480-100-625(5), the 
utility must communicate to advisory group members about whether and 
how the utility used their input in its analysis and decision making, 
including explanations for why the utility did not use an advisory 
group member's input.

(2) The utility must make available completed presentation mate-
rials for each advisory group meeting at least three business days 
prior to the meeting. The utility may update materials as needed.

(3) The utility must make all ((of)) its data inputs and files 
used to develop its IRP available to the commission in native file 
format, per RCW 19.280.030 (10)(a) and (b), and in an easily accessi-
ble format. The utility may make confidential information available by 
providing it to the commission pursuant to WAC 480-07-160. The utility 
should minimize its designation of information in the IRP as confiden-
tial. Nonconfidential contents of the IRP, two-year progress report, 
and supporting documentation as well as nonconfidential data inputs 
and files must be available for advisory group member review in an 
easily accessible format upon request. Nothing in this subsection lim-
its the protection of records containing commercial information under 
RCW 80.04.095.
[Statutory Authority: RCW 80.01.040, 80.04.160, and chapters 80.28, 
19.280, and 19.405 RCW. WSR 21-02-022 (Dockets UE-191023 and 
UE-190698, General Order 601), § 480-100-630, filed 12/28/20, effec-
tive 12/31/20.]
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AMENDATORY SECTION (Amending WSR 21-02-022, filed 12/28/20, effective 
12/31/20)

WAC 480-100-640  Content of a clean energy implementation plan 
(CEIP).  (1) Filing requirements – General. Unless otherwise ordered 
by the commission, each electric utility must file with the commission 
a CEIP by October 1, 2021, and every four years thereafter. The CEIP 
describes the utility's plan for making progress toward meeting the 
clean energy transformation standards((,)) and is informed by the 
utility's clean energy action plan. The information and documents de-
scribed in each subsection below must be included in each CEIP.

(2) Interim targets.
(a) Each utility must propose a series of interim targets that:
(i) Demonstrate how the utility will make reasonable progress to-

ward meeting the standards identified in WAC 480-100-610 (2) and (3); 
and

(ii) Are consistent with WAC 480-100-610(4)((; and)).
(((iii))) (b) Each utility must propose interim targets in the 

form of the percent of forecasted retail sales of electricity supplied 
by nonemitting and renewable resources prior to 2030 and from 2030 
through 2045.

(((b))) (c) The utility must include the utility's percentage of 
retail sales of electricity supplied by nonemitting and renewable re-
sources in 2020 in the first CEIP it files.

(((c))) (d) Each interim target must be informed by the utility's 
historic performance under median water conditions.

(3) Specific targets.
(a) Each utility must propose specific targets for energy effi-

ciency, demand response, and renewable energy.
(i) The energy efficiency target must encompass all other energy 

efficiency and conservation targets and goals the commission requires 
the utility to meet. The specific energy efficiency target must be de-
scribed in the utility's biennial conservation plan required in chap-
ter 480-109 WAC. The utility must provide forecasted distribution of 
energy and nonenergy costs and benefits.

(ii) The utility must provide proposed program details, program 
budgets, measurement and verification protocols, target calculations, 
and forecasted distribution of energy and nonenergy costs and benefits 
for the utility's demand response target.

(iii) The utility must propose the renewable energy target as the 
percent of retail sales of electricity supplied by renewable resources 
and must provide details of renewable energy projects or programs, 
program budgets as applicable, and forecasted distribution of energy 
and nonenergy costs and benefits.

(b) The utility must provide a description of the technologies, 
data collection, processes, procedures, and assumptions the utility 
used to develop the targets in this subsection. The utility must make 
data input files that are used to determine relevant targets available 
in native format and in an easily accessible format as an appendix.

(4) Customer benefit data. Each CEIP must:
(a) Identify highly impacted communities using the cumulative im-

pact analysis pursuant to RCW 19.405.140 combined with census tracts 
at least partially in Indian country;

(b) Identify vulnerable populations based on adverse socioeconom-
ic factors and sensitivity factors developed through the advisory 
group process and public participation plan described in WAC 
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480-100-655, describing and explaining any changes from the utility's 
most recently approved CEIP; and

(c) Include proposed or updated customer benefit indicators and 
associated weighting factors related to WAC 480-100-610 (4)(c) includ-
ing, at a minimum, one or more customer benefit indicators associated 
with energy benefits, nonenergy benefits, reduction of burdens, public 
health, environment, reduction in cost, reduction in risk, energy se-
curity, and resiliency. Customer benefit indicators and weighting fac-
tors must be developed consistent with the advisory group process and 
public participation plan described in WAC 480-100-655. The utility 
should describe and explain any changes in customer benefit indicators 
or weighting factors from its most recently approved CEIP.

(5) Specific actions. Each CEIP must include the specific actions 
the utility will take over the implementation period. The specific ac-
tions must meet and be consistent with the clean energy transformation 
standards and be based on the utility's clean energy action plan and 
interim and specific targets. Each CEIP must present the specific ac-
tions in a tabular format that provides the following information for 
each specific action:

(a) The general location, if applicable, proposed timing, and es-
timated cost of each specific action or remaining resource need, in-
cluding whether the resource will be located in highly impacted com-
munities, will be governed by, serve, or otherwise benefit highly im-
pacted communities or vulnerable populations in part or in whole;

(b) Metrics related to resource adequacy including contributions 
to capacity or energy needs; and

(c) Customer benefit indicator values, or a designation as nonap-
plicable, for every customer benefit indicator described in subsection 
(4)(c) of this section.

(6) Narrative description of specific actions. The CEIP must de-
scribe how the specific actions:

(a) Demonstrate progress toward meeting the standards identified 
in WAC 480-100-610 (2) and (3)((;)).

(b) Demonstrate consistency with the standards identified in WAC 
480-100-610(4) including, but not limited to:

(i) An assessment of current benefits and burdens on customers, 
by location and population, and the projected impact of specific ac-
tions on the distribution of customer benefits and burdens during the 
implementation period((;)).

(ii) A description of how the specific actions in the CEIP miti-
gate risks to highly impacted communities and vulnerable populations 
and are consistent with the longer-term strategies and actions descri-
bed in the utilities most recent IRP and CEAP as required by WAC 
480-100-620 (11)(g) and (12)(c).

(c) Are consistent with the proposed interim and specific tar-
gets((;)).

(d) Are consistent with the utility's integrated resource 
plan((;)).

(e) Are consistent with the utility's resource adequacy require-
ments, including a narrative description of how the resources identi-
fied in the most recent resource adequacy assessment conducted or 
adopted by the utility demonstrates that the utility will meet its re-
source adequacy standard((; and)).

(f) Demonstrate how the utility is planning to meet the clean en-
ergy transformation standards at the lowest reasonable cost including, 
but not limited to:
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(i) A description of the utility's approach to identifying the 
lowest reasonable cost portfolio of specific actions that meet the re-
quirements of (a) through (e) of this subsection, including a descrip-
tion of its methodology for weighing considerations in WAC 
480-100-610(4);

(ii) A description of the utility's methodology for selecting the 
investments and expenses it plans to make over the next four years 
that are directly related to the utility's compliance with the clean 
energy transformation standards, consistent with RCW 19.405.050 
(3)(a), and a demonstration that its planned investments represent a 
portfolio approach to investment plan optimization; and

(iii) Supporting documentation justifying each specific action 
identified in the CEIP.

(7) Projected incremental cost. Each CEIP must include a projec-
ted incremental cost as outlined in WAC 480-100-660(4).

(8) Public participation. Each CEIP must detail the extent of ad-
visory group and other public participation in the development of the 
CEIP as described in WAC 480-100-655 including, but not limited to, 
((the)) a summary of advisory group member comments described in WAC 
480-100-655 (1)(i).

(9) Alternative compliance. The utility must describe any plans 
it has to rely on alternative compliance mechanisms as described in 
RCW 19.405.040 (1)(b).

(10) Early action coal credit. If the utility proposes to take 
the early action compliance credit authorized in RCW 19.405.040(11), 
the utility must satisfy the requirements in that statutory provision 
and demonstrate that the proposed action constitutes early action by 
presenting the analysis in subsection (6) of this section both with 
and without the proposed early action. The utility must compare both 
the proposed early action and the alternative against the same pro-
posed interim and specific targets.

(11) Biennial CEIP update. The utility must make a biennial CEIP 
update filing on or before November 1st of each odd-numbered year that 
the utility does not file a CEIP. The CEIP update may be limited to 
the biennial conservation plan requirements under chapter 480-109 WAC. 
The utility must file its biennial CEIP update in the same docket as 
its most recently filed CEIP and include an explanation of how the up-
date will modify targets in its CEIP. In addition to its proposed bi-
ennial conservation plan, the utility may file in the update other 
proposed changes to the CEIP as a result of the integrated resource 
plan progress report.
[Statutory Authority: RCW 80.01.040, 80.04.160, and chapters 80.28, 
19.280, and 19.405 RCW. WSR 21-02-022 (Dockets UE-191023 and 
UE-190698, General Order 601), § 480-100-640, filed 12/28/20, effec-
tive 12/31/20.]

AMENDATORY SECTION (Amending WSR 21-02-022, filed 12/28/20, effective 
12/31/20)

WAC 480-100-650  Reporting and compliance.  (1) Clean energy com-
pliance report. Unless otherwise ordered by the commission, each elec-
tric utility must file a clean energy compliance report with the com-
mission by July 1, 2026, and at least every four years thereafter. The 
report must ((demonstrate whether and how)):
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(a) Demonstrate whether and how the utility met its interim tar-
gets((;)).

(b) Demonstrate whether and how the utility met its specific tar-
gets((;)).

(c) Demonstrate whether and how the specific actions the utility 
took made progress toward meeting the clean energy transformation 
standards at the lowest reasonable cost((;)).

(d) Demonstrate whether and how the utility met its statutory ob-
ligations under RCW 19.405.040(1) and 19.405.050(1) through the ac-
quisition of the electricity and associated RECs or nonpower attrib-
utes. This requires the utility to demonstrate that the electricity 
the utility reports for compliance is:

(i) From a generating facility located within the utility's serv-
ice area or balancing authority area; or

(ii) Acquired by the utility at one of the following points of 
delivery:

(A) The transmission or distribution system of an electric utili-
ty;

(B) The transmission system of the Bonneville Power Administra-
tion;

(C) The transmission system of any entity that is a participant 
in a centralized organized market located in the Western Interconnec-
tion in which the electric utility is a participant; or

(D) Another point of delivery designated by the electric utility 
for the purpose of subsequent delivery to the electric utility.

(e) Demonstrate whether and how the specific actions the utility 
took are consistent with the requirements in WAC 480-100-610 (4)(c) 
including, but not limited to:

(i) Providing updated customer benefit indicator values;
(ii) An analysis that the distribution of benefits and reductions 

of burdens have accrued or will reasonably accrue to intended custom-
ers, including highly impacted communities and vulnerable populations.

(((e))) (f) Provide a description of the utility's equity adviso-
ry group process, customer engagement and outcomes, and how the utili-
ty's efforts are consistent with the requirements in WAC 480-100-655 
for the development or update of customer benefit indicators related 
to WAC 480-100-610 (4)(c)((;)).

(((f))) (g) Include the actual incremental cost of compliance as 
required in WAC 480-100-660(5)((;)).

(((g))) (h) Include all of the information found in the annual 
progress report as described in subsection (((3))) (4) of this section 
for the fourth year of the CEIP((;)).

(((h))) (i) Include a summary of the data in the annual progress 
reports described in subsection (((3))) (4) of this section((;)).

(((i))) (j) Document the use of any alternative compliance op-
tions as described in RCW 19.405.040 (1)(b), or any request for a tem-
porary exemption per RCW 19.405.090(3)((;)).

(((j))) (k) Include a description of the public participation op-
portunities the utility provided and the feedback the utility received 
during the implementation period, including whether and how public 
participation influenced the utility's decisions and actions((; and)).

(((k))) (l) Include the data input files made available to the 
commission in native format and in an easily accessible format as an 
appendix.

(2) Clean energy compliance report review process.
(a) Interested persons may file written comments with the commis-

sion regarding the utility's clean energy compliance report within 
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((sixty)) 60 days of the utility's filing unless the commission states 
otherwise.

(b) The commission may review clean energy compliance reports 
through the commission's open public meeting process, as described in 
chapter 480-07 WAC.

(c) After completing its review of the utility's clean energy 
compliance report, the commission will determine whether the utility 
met its specific and interim targets, and whether the utility made 
sufficient progress toward meeting the clean energy transformation 
standards.

(3) Annual clean energy progress reports. On or before July 1st 
of each year beginning in 2023, other than in a year in which the 
utility files a clean energy compliance report, the utility must file 
with the commission, in the same docket as its most recently filed 
CEIP, an informational annual clean energy progress report regarding 
its progress in meeting its targets during the preceding year. The an-
nual clean energy progress report must include, but is not limited to:

(a) Beginning July 1, 2027, and each year thereafter, an attesta-
tion for the previous calendar year that the utility did not use any 
coal-fired resource as defined in this chapter to serve Washington re-
tail electric customer load((;)).

(b) Conservation achievement in megawatts, first-year megawatt-
hour savings, and projected cumulative lifetime megawatt-hour sav-
ings((;)).

(c) Demand response program achievement and demand response capa-
bility in megawatts and megawatt hours((;)).

(d) Renewable resource capacity in megawatts, and renewable ener-
gy usage in megawatt hours and as a percentage of electricity supplied 
by renewable resources((;)).

(e) All renewable energy credits and the program or obligation 
for which they were used (e.g., voluntary renewable programs, renewa-
ble portfolio standard, clean energy transformation standards)((;)).

(f) Verification and documentation of the retirement of renewable 
energy credits for all electricity from renewable resources used to 
comply with the requirements of RCW 19.405.040, 19.405.050, a specific 
target, or an interim target((;)), except for electricity purchased 
from Bonneville Power Administration, which may be used to comply with 
these requirements without a renewable energy credit until January 1, 
2029, as long as the nonpower attributes of the renewable energy are 
tracked through contract language((;)).

(g) Nonemitting resource capacity in megawatts, and nonemitting 
energy usage in megawatt hours and as a percentage of total electrici-
ty supplied by nonemitting energy((;)).

(h) The utility's greenhouse gas content calculation pursuant to 
RCW 19.405.070((;)).

(i) An electronic link to the utility's most recently filed fuel 
mix disclosure report as required by RCW 19.29A.140((;)).

(j) Total greenhouse gas emissions in metric tons of CO2e((;)).
(k) Demonstration of ownership of nonpower attributes for none-

mitting generation using attestations of ownership and transfer by 
properly authorized representatives of the generating facility, all 
intermediate owners of the nonemitting electric generation, and an ap-
propriate company executive of the utility; the utility may not trans-
fer ownership of the nonpower attributes after claiming them in any 
compliance report((; and)).
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(l) Other information the company agreed to or was ordered to re-
port in the most recently approved CEIP or biennial CEIP update.

(4) Data and contract reporting. Each utility must file its annu-
al clean energy progress report based on an analysis that identifies 
and considers the source and characteristics of the electricity a 
utility claims to meet compliance obligations under WAC 480-100-610, 
including electricity that is produced, purchased, sold, or exchanged.

(a) Unless otherwise ordered by the commission, the analysis and 
supporting data provided in the filing must include data in an hourly 
format for:

(i) Total Washington retail sales.
(ii) Retail sales for customers participating in a voluntary re-

newable energy purchase program in alignment with RCW 19.405.020 
(36)(b).

(iii) Total electricity production for all renewable and nonemit-
ting generation owned, contracted, or controlled by the utility.

(iv) Generation from qualifying facilities as described in RCW 
19.405.020 (36)(a).

(v) All electricity sold or transferred for all bundled sales of 
electricity from renewable and nonemitting sources. For the purposes 
of this subsection, bundled electricity is electricity that is sold 
with all its nonpower attributes in the same transaction.

(vi) All electricity sales in which the electricity was sold by 
that utility in a wholesale market sale without its associated nonpow-
er attributes.

(b) Unless otherwise ordered by the commission, the utility must 
include in its filing the following:

(i) Total monthly megawatt-hours of sales, purchases, and ex-
changes by counter party of electricity sales in which the electricity 
was sold by that utility in a wholesale market sale without its asso-
ciated nonpower attributes. Any contract in which the utility sells 
electricity in a wholesale market sale without its associated nonpower 
attributes must include terms stating the seller is not transferring 
any of the nonpower attributes and the buyer may not represent in any 
form that the electricity has any nonpower attributes associated with 
it and that the buyer must include such provision in any sale of the 
electricity in any subsequent sale it makes.

(ii) Total monthly megawatt-hours of sales, purchases, and ex-
changes of bundled electricity from renewable or nonemitting genera-
tion. For the purposes of this subsection, bundled electricity is 
electricity that is sold with all of its nonpower attributes in the 
same transaction.

(iii) All purchase contracts longer than one month that source 
the electricity delivered from coal fueled generation.

(iv) Beginning January 1, 2026, all existing or new purchase con-
tracts longer than one month with documentation that none of the elec-
tricity delivered is sourced from coal fueled generation.

(v) Any data provided to the Western power pool's resource ade-
quacy program or its successor.

(c) A utility may use an unbundled REC as an alternative compli-
ance option, as provided in RCW 19.405.040 (1)(b), only if the utility 
demonstrates that there is no double counting of any nonpower attrib-
ute associated with that REC. This subsection sets only the minimum 
requirements necessary to demonstrate that no double counting has oc-
curred. The commission may require the utility to produce other evi-
dence or take specific actions as the commission determines necessary 
to ensure that there is no double counting of nonpower attributes.
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(i) Except as provided in (c)(iii) of this subsection, a utility 
may use an unbundled REC for alternative compliance only if the utili-
ty demonstrates:

(A) The associated electricity was sold, delivered, or transfer-
red without fuel sources or nonpower attributes and under a contract 
or transaction term expressly stating the fuel source or nonpower at-
tributes are not included; and

(B) The associated electricity was not delivered, reported, or 
claimed as a zero-emission specified source or assigned the emissions 
rate of the renewable generating facility under a greenhouse gas (GHG) 
program.

(ii) A utility's demonstration under this section may be met by 
documentation that the entity providing the unbundled REC:

(A) Provides contract, confirmation, or other transaction terms 
that comply with the requirements of (c)(i)(A) and (B) of this subsec-
tion;

(B) Was a party to or otherwise has knowledge of the transaction 
in which the associated electricity was sold or transferred and at-
tests to (c)(i)(A) and (B) of this subsection; or

(C) Obtained the unbundled REC from an entity that attests that 
it and all previous owners of the REC transferred the REC using trans-
action terms complying with the requirements of (c)(ii)(A) or (B) of 
this subsection.

(iii) To claim and retire an unbundled REC for alternative com-
pliance where the Washington-eligible RECs were created by renewable 
electricity marketed by the Bonneville Power Administration a utility 
must demonstrate the REC was not associated with electricity from a 
system sale from the Bonneville Power Administration directly into a 
state with a GHG program and to an entity regulated by the state 
greenhouse gas program. The RECs are calculated based on the same vin-
tage year as the year in which the electricity was imported to the 
state with the greenhouse gas program.

(iv) For the purposes of (c) of this subsection, "greenhouse gas 
program" includes any governmental program outside of Washington that 
caps or limits greenhouse gas emissions or requires the purchase, sur-
render, or retirement of greenhouse gas allowances if the scope of the 
greenhouse gas program includes electricity imported from outside the 
governmental jurisdiction and does not require the retirement of RECs 
for such imported electricity.

(d) For the purposes of reporting and compliance, the storage of 
electricity has the following impacts:

(i) The eligibility of renewable or nonemitting electricity is 
not affected by the use of storage resources.

(ii) Except for storage resources located on the customer side of 
a retail meter, any electrical consumption or loss resulting from the 
charging, holding, and discharging of storage resources is not consid-
ered retail electric load as defined in RCW 19.405.020(36).

(iii) Any electrical consumption or loss resulting from the 
charging, holding, and discharging of storage resources located on the 
customer side of a retail meter is considered retail electric load for 
the purpose of compliance with chapter 19.405 RCW.

(5) Commission staff information requests. Nothing in this rule 
affects the utility's obligation to provide any additional information 
or data requested by commission staff.
[Statutory Authority: RCW 80.01.040, 80.04.160, and chapters 80.28, 
19.280, and 19.405 RCW. WSR 21-02-022 (Dockets UE-191023 and 

Washington State Register WSR 22-14-055

Certified on 9/28/2022 [ 28 ] WSR 22-14-055



UE-190698, General Order 601), § 480-100-650, filed 12/28/20, effec-
tive 12/31/20.]

AMENDATORY SECTION (Amending WSR 21-02-022, filed 12/28/20, effective 
12/31/20)

WAC 480-100-655  Public participation in a clean energy implemen-
tation plan (CEIP).  (1) Advisory groups. The utility must demonstrate 
and document how it considered input from advisory group members in 
the development of its CEIP and biennial CEIP update. Examples of how 
the utility may incorporate advisory group input include: Using model-
ing scenarios, sensitivities, and assumptions advisory group members 
proposed and using data and information supplied by advisory group 
members as inputs to plan development. As part of this process and 
consistent with (i) of this subsection, the utility must communicate 
to advisory group members about whether and how the utility used their 
input in its analysis and decision-making, including explanations for 
why the utility did not use an advisory group member's input.

(a) The utility must involve all advisory groups in the develop-
ment of its CEIP and its biennial CEIP update, including the equity 
advisory group identified in (b) of this subsection((;)).

(b) The utility must maintain and regularly engage an external 
equity advisory group to advise the utility on equity issues includ-
ing, but not limited to, vulnerable population designation, equity 
customer benefit indicator development, data support and development, 
and recommended approaches for the utility's compliance with WAC 
480-100-610 (4)(c)(i). The utility must encourage and include the par-
ticipation of environmental justice and public health advocates, 
tribes, and representatives from highly impacted communities and vul-
nerable populations in addition to other relevant groups((;)).

(c) The utility must convene advisory groups, with reasonable ad-
vance notice, at regular meetings open to the public during the plan-
ning process. A utility must notify advisory groups of company and 
commission public meetings scheduled to address its CEIP and biennial 
CEIP update((;)).

(d) Engaging with advisory groups for the purposes of developing 
the CEIP does not relieve the utility of the obligation to continue to 
convene and engage these groups for their individual topical duties. 
This section does not supersede existing rules related to those 
groups((;)).

(e) Nothing in this section limits the utility from convening and 
engaging public advisory groups on other topics((;)).

(f) Participation in an advisory group does not restrict groups 
and individuals from commenting on CEIP filings before the commis-
sion((;)).

(g) The utility must make available completed presentation mate-
rials for each advisory group meeting at least three business days 
prior to the meeting. The utility may update materials as needed;

(h) The utility must make all ((of)) its data inputs and files 
used to develop its CEIP available to the commission in native file 
format and in an easily accessible format. The utility may make confi-
dential information available by providing it to the commission pur-
suant to WAC 480-07-160. The utility should minimize its designation 
of information in the CEIP as confidential. Nonconfidential contents 
of the CEIP, biennial update, and supporting documentation as well as 
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nonconfidential data inputs and files must be available for advisory 
group review in an easily accessible format upon request. Nothing in 
this subsection limits the protection of records containing commercial 
information under RCW 80.04.095((;)).

(i) As part of the filing of its CEIP and biennial update with 
the commission, the utility must provide a summary of advisory group 
comments received during the development of its CEIP and biennial up-
date and the utility's responses, including whether issues raised in 
the comments were addressed and incorporated into the final CEIP as 
well as documentation of the reasons for rejecting public input. The 
utility must include the summary as an appendix to the final CEIP. 
Comments with similar content or input may be consolidated with a sin-
gle utility response.

(2) Participation plan and education. The utility must involve 
advisory groups in developing the timing and extent of meaningful and 
inclusive public participation throughout the development and duration 
of the CEIP, including outreach and education serving vulnerable popu-
lations and highly impacted communities. On or before May 1st of each 
odd-numbered year, the utility must file with the commission a plan 
that outlines its schedule, methods, and goals for public participa-
tion and education both during the development of its CEIP and 
throughout the implementation of the plan. The utility must include 
the following in its participation plan:

(a) Timing, methods, and language considerations for seeking and 
considering input from:

(i) Vulnerable populations and highly impacted communities for 
the creation of or updates to customer benefit indicators and weight-
ing factors for the utility's compliance with WAC 480-100-610 
(4)(c)(i); and

(ii) All customers, including vulnerable populations and highly 
impacted communities, for the creation of, or updates to, customer 
benefit indicators and weighting factors for the utility's compliance 
with WAC 480-100-610 (4)(c)(ii) and (iii).

(b) Identification of barriers to public participation including, 
but not limited to, language, cultural, economic, or other factors, 
and strategies for reducing barriers to public participation((;)).

(c) Plans to provide information and data in broadly understood 
terms through meaningful participant education((;)).

(d) A proposed schedule of public meetings or engagement, includ-
ing advisory group meetings((;)).

(e) A proposed list of significant topics that will be dis-
cussed((;)).

(f) The date the utility will file the final CEIP with the com-
mission((; and)).

(g) A link to a website accessible to the public and managed by 
the utility, to which the utility posts and makes publicly available 
the following information:

(i) Meeting summaries and materials for all relevant meetings, 
including materials for future meetings;

(ii) A current schedule of advisory group meetings and signifi-
cant topics to be covered;

(iii) Information on how the public may participate in CEIP de-
velopment; and

(iv) Final plans and biennial CEIP updates posted within ((thir-
ty)) 30 days of final commission action.

(3) Customer notices. Within ((thirty)) 30 days of filing the 
utility's CEIP, the utility must inform customers of the filing and 
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requirements under chapter 19.405 RCW, briefly summarize the utility's 
CEIP, and inform customers of how they may comment on the utility's 
filing. The notice must include:

(a) The date the notice is issued;
(b) The utility's name and address;
(c) A website link that navigates to the full CEIP;
(d) A statement that the commission has the authority to approve 

the CEIP, with or without conditions, or reject the CEIP;
(e) A description of how customers may contact the utility if 

they have specific questions or need additional information about the 
CEIP; and

(f) Public involvement language pursuant to WAC 480-100-194 
(4)(j).
[Statutory Authority: RCW 80.01.040, 80.04.160, and chapters 80.28, 
19.280, and 19.405 RCW. WSR 21-02-022 (Dockets UE-191023 and 
UE-190698, General Order 601), § 480-100-655, filed 12/28/20, effec-
tive 12/31/20.]

AMENDATORY SECTION (Amending WSR 21-02-022, filed 12/28/20, effective 
12/31/20)

WAC 480-100-660  Incremental cost of compliance.  (1) Incremental 
cost methodology. To determine the incremental cost of the actions a 
utility takes to comply with RCW 19.405.040 and 19.405.050, the utili-
ty must compare its lowest reasonable cost portfolio to the alterna-
tive lowest reasonable cost and reasonably available portfolio. The 
utility should use a portfolio optimization model, such as the one 
used in its most recent ((integrated resource plan)) IRP, as the basis 
for calculating the alternative lowest reasonable cost and reasonably 
available portfolio to show the difference in portfolio choices and 
investment needs between the two portfolios, and demonstrate which in-
vestments and expenses are directly attributable costs to meet the re-
quirements of RCW 19.405.040 and 19.405.050.

(a) The utility may include in its documentation of both portfo-
lios those investments and expenses that are not reflected in the 
portfolio optimization if the utility demonstrates that the investment 
or expense could not reasonably have been reflected in the portfolio 
optimization model.

(b) If the portfolios provided are the result of a model, the 
utility must provide a fully linked and electronically functional copy 
of that model as part of its workpapers.

(c) The utility may propose an alternative incremental cost meth-
odology if it can demonstrate that it meets the requirements of a 
methodology as described in RCW 19.405.060 (3) and (5), and that it 
will comply with RCW 19.405.040 and 19.405.050 at the lowest reasona-
ble cost.

(2) Incremental cost calculation. The utility must calculate the 
average annual threshold amount for determining eligibility for reli-
ance on RCW 19.405.060(3) as a means of compliance. The average annual 
threshold amount is equal to a two percent increase over the utility's 
weather-adjusted sales revenue to customers from each previous year, 
divided by the number of years in the period. For a period consisting 
of four years, the mathematical formula for the annual threshold 
amount is:
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Annual Threshold Amount =
(WASR0 × 2% × 4) + (WASR1 × 2% × 3) + (WASR2 × 2% × 2) + (WASR3 × 2%)

4

(3) Directly attributable costs. An investment or expense is di-
rectly attributable only if all ((of)) the following conditions are 
satisfied:

(a) The utility made the investment or incurred the expense dur-
ing the implementation period((;)).

(b) The investment or expense is part of the lowest reasonable 
cost portfolio that results in compliance with RCW 19.405.040 and 
19.405.050((;)).

(c) The investment or expense is additional to the costs that the 
utility would incur for the alternative lowest reasonable cost and 
reasonably available portfolio((; and)).

(d) The investment or expense is not required to meet any statu-
tory, regulatory, or contractual requirement or any provision of chap-
ter 19.405 RCW other than RCW 19.405.040 or 19.405.050.

(4) Projected incremental cost. The utility must file projected 
incremental cost estimates in each CEIP using the methodology descri-
bed in subsection (1) of this section and using projected weather-ad-
justed sales revenue in the calculation in subsection (2) of this sec-
tion to estimate the average annual threshold amount for the implemen-
tation period. The utility must support the projections with workpa-
pers, models, and associated calculations, and must ((provide the fol-
lowing information)):

(a) ((Identification of)) Identify all investments and expenses 
that the utility plans to make during the period in order to comply 
with the requirements of RCW 19.405.040 and 19.405.050((;)).

(b) ((Demonstration)) Demonstrate that the investments and expen-
ses identified in (a) of this subsection are directly attributable to 
actions necessary to comply with, or make progress towards, the re-
quirements of RCW 19.405.040 and 19.405.050((; and)).

(c) Provide the expected cost of the utility's planned activities 
and the expected cost of the alternative lowest reasonable cost and 
reasonably available portfolio.

(5) Reported actual incremental costs. In each CEIP compliance 
report as described in WAC 480-100-650, the utility must file the ac-
tual incremental costs using the methodology described in subsection 
(1) of this section and the calculation in subsection (2) of this sec-
tion. The utility must support its filing by providing the following 
information:

(a) The actual costs the utility incurred during the implementa-
tion period((;)). Presentation of capital and expense accounts should 
be reported by Federal Energy Regulatory Commission (FERC) account by 
year((;)).

(b) A demonstration that the reported incremental cost is direct-
ly attributable to specific actions the utility has taken that were 
necessary to comply with RCW 19.405.040 and 19.405.050, per subsection 
(2) of this section((;)).

(c) Documentation of the cost of the alternative lowest reasona-
ble cost and reasonably available portfolio; the utility must update 
verifiable and material inputs of this portfolio with the most recent 
information available((;)).

(d) If the utility uses the incremental cost compliance option as 
described in this subsection, a demonstration that during the imple-
mentation period the average annual incremental cost of meeting the 
standards or the interim targets equals or exceeds a two percent annu-
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al increase of the investor-owned utility's weather-adjusted electric 
retail sales revenue to customers for electric operations above the 
previous year((;)).

(e) An explanation for the variance between the projected incre-
mental cost in subsection (3) of this section and the actual incremen-
tal costs reported in subsection (4) of this section((; and)).

(f) Workpapers and calculations supporting the incremental cost 
calculations.

(6) Determination of incremental cost of compliance option.
(a) For any implementation period in which the utility relies on 

RCW 19.405.060(3) as the basis for compliance with the standard under 
RCW 19.405.040(1) or 19.405.050(1), the utility must request a deter-
mination from the commission when filing its clean energy compliance 
report, per WAC 480-100-650.

(b) The utility must also provide evidence that, if the utility 
relied on alternative compliance options allowed under RCW 19.405.040 
(1)(b) during the applicable period, the utility has maximized invest-
ments in renewable resources and nonemitting electric generation be-
fore relying on these alternative compliance options.
[Statutory Authority: RCW 80.01.040, 80.04.160, and chapters 80.28, 
19.280, and 19.405 RCW. WSR 21-02-022 (Dockets UE-191023 and 
UE-190698, General Order 601), § 480-100-660, filed 12/28/20, effec-
tive 12/31/20.]

AMENDATORY SECTION (Amending WSR 21-02-022, filed 12/28/20, effective 
12/31/20)

WAC 480-100-665  Enforcement.  (1) General. The commission may 
take enforcement action in response to a utility's failure to comply 
with the provisions of chapter 19.405 RCW, this chapter of the commis-
sion's rules, or a commission order implementing those requirements.

(2) Procedure. The commission may take enforcement action in the 
following types of proceedings:

(a) Complaint. The commission may bring a complaint against the 
utility pursuant to RCW 80.04.380 and WAC 480-07-300, et seq.

(b) Penalty assessment. The commission may assess penalties as 
provided in RCW 80.04.405 and WAC 480-07-915.

(c) Other. The commission may take enforcement action in any pro-
ceeding in which the utility's compliance with the provisions of chap-
ter 19.405 RCW, this chapter of the commission's rules, or a commis-
sion order implementing those requirements is at issue including, but 
not limited to, the utility's general rate case.

(3) Remedies. The commission may impose any one or a combination 
of the following remedies for a utility's failure to comply with the 
provisions of chapter 19.405 RCW, this chapter of the commission's 
rules, or a commission order implementing those requirements.

(a) RCW 19.405.090. For all violations subject to the compliance, 
enforcement, and penalty provisions of RCW 19.405.090, the commission 
may require the utility to pay an administrative penalty of ((one hun-
dred dollars)) $100 multiplied by the applicable megawatt-hour of 
electric generation used to meet load that is not electricity from a 
renewable resource or nonemitting electric generation.

(b) For violations of rule or order not subject to RCW 
19.405.090, the commission may pursue the following remedies:
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(i) RCW 80.04.380. The commission may assess penalties of up to 
((one thousand dollars)) $1,000 for each violation. Violation of the 
same requirement in statute, rule, or commission order are separate 
and distinct violations, and each day the utility is not in compliance 
with these requirements is a separate and distinct violation.

(ii) RCW 80.04.405. The commission may assess penalties of ((one 
hundred dollars)) $100 for each violation. Violation of the same re-
quirement in statute, rule, or commission order are separate and dis-
tinct violations, and each day the utility is not in compliance with 
these requirements is a separate and distinct violation.

(c) Specific performance. The commission may order a utility to 
take specific actions necessary to comply with chapter 19.405 RCW, 
this chapter of the commission's rules, and commission orders imple-
menting those requirements.

(d) Customer notification. If the commission finds a utility in 
violation of chapter 19.405 RCW, this chapter of the commission's 
rules, or commission orders implementing those requirements, the com-
mission may order the utility to notify its retail electric customers 
of the violation in a published form.

(4) Mitigation. A utility may request mitigation of, and the com-
mission may mitigate, any administrative penalty as described in RCW 
19.405.090(3) or penalty assessment as provided in WAC 480-07-915. Any 
mitigation the commission grants does not relieve the utility of its 
obligation to comply with applicable legal requirements or to take 
specific actions the commission orders.
[Statutory Authority: RCW 80.01.040, 80.04.160, and chapters 80.28, 
19.280, and 19.405 RCW. WSR 21-02-022 (Dockets UE-191023 and 
UE-190698, General Order 601), § 480-100-665, filed 12/28/20, effec-
tive 12/31/20.]
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